Draft Minutes
State Finance Review Commission
Friday, March 28, 2025
Office of State Treasurer, C170 State Capitol Complex and
Electronic Meeting via Zoom

Members of the Commission Present:
	Marlo M. Oaks (Utah State Treasurer, Chair) 
	Tina Cannon (Utah State Auditor)
	Robbi Foxxe (Governor’s Office of Planning and Budget-designee) 
	Van Christensen (Director of Finance) – Zoom 
	Cleon Butterfield (Governor’s Office designee)
	Perri Babalis (Attorney General Office-designee) 
	
Others Present:
	Kirt Slaugh (Office of State Treasurer)
	Diana Artica (Office of State Treasurer) 
	Japheth McGee (Zions Public Finance)
	Brian Baker (Zions Public Finance)
	Brook McCarrick (Attorney General Office Assigned to SFRC) – Zoom
	Randy Larsen (Gilmore & Bell)
Maria Mamaril (Piper Sandler)
Benj Becker (Piper Sandler)
Robert Booth (Point Phase PID Board)
Jay Hardy (Colmena Group) – Zoom 
Craig Wallentine (Public) – Zoom 

Meeting called to order by Treasurer Oaks at 11:00 a.m.

1. Prior Meeting Minutes

The meeting minutes from March 6, 2025, were presented for discussion and approval. Ms. Babalis moved to approve the minutes, and Mr. Butterfield seconded the motion. Auditor Cannon noted a minor correction: on the third page, near the bottom, the reference to Auditor Cannon should reflect that she is female. With this correction, the motion carried unanimously, with all Commission members voting in favor.

2. Review and comment on the issuance by the Board of Trustees of POMSLA Point Phase 1 Public Infrastructure District (PID)

Mr. Becker introduced the project by noting it has been recognized by the Governor as one of the most transformational developments in both Utah and the Western United States. He explained that the presentation focused on Public Infrastructure District (PID) No. 1, which is part of a larger 600-acre mixed-use development. Phase One encompasses the first 100 acres, with PID No. 1 covering a portion of that area.

The development includes a variety of uses—multifamily housing, retail, entertainment venues, and public gathering spaces like a promenade and main street—designed to create a vibrant, people-focused environment. Conceptual renderings were included in the presentation, highlighting both the district’s layout and its planned amenities.

Mr. Becker stated that the bonds proposed for issuance are tax increment and revenue bonds, estimated at $244 million in par amount, and are expected to be issued within six to seven weeks. He noted that construction has already begun, with a groundbreaking held recently by the Governor and state legislators.

He outlined five revenue sources supporting the bonds: property tax increment (within the PID), a share of state sales tax, an additional public infrastructure fee (PIF) on retail sales, event venue revenue, and parking revenue. These are detailed in a pie chart included in the materials.

The bonds will have a 1.30x debt service coverage ratio, three years of capitalized interest, a debt reserve fund, and will be non-rated with no claim on state revenues, consistent with other PIDs the Commission has reviewed.

Mr. Becker concluded by summarizing the planned use of funds, including construction of the venue, promenade, roads, utilities, and parking structures, and opened the floor for questions.

Ms. Foxxe asked Mr. Becker to walk through the tax revenues. Mr. Becker explained that the property tax increment agreement includes a 90/10 tax split for the first ten years and a 75/25 split for the remainder, supporting 30-year bonds with revenues projected over that period. He noted that parking revenue is based on a third-party study analyzing garages designed for the property, with net revenue estimates influenced by the venue, retail, and operations. Additionally, he referenced a separate market study for the event venue, a 5,000-seat campus expected to host concerts, graduations, and other events. He invited the development team to provide further details on the venue’s anticipated programming.

Mr. Booth explained that the planned 5,000-seat event center is designed to be ideal for concerts and other events, filling a gap in Utah’s venue market. He noted that while the Delta Center seats 20,000 and USANA 25,000, and smaller venues like The Depot and San Diego Theater seat around 2,500, there’s a growing national trend toward mid-sized venues. Many artists can’t fill the largest arenas but are too big for smaller venues, causing them to skip Utah. The proposed publicly owned center aims to meet this need, offering year-round flexibility for various events, partially funded by public dollars.

Mr. Slaugh asked whether the venue would be suitable for hosting sporting events. Mr. Booth clarified that the venue would not include ice or accommodate hockey, as incorporating those features would significantly increase costs. However, it would certainly support activities such as volleyball, basketball, and similar sports. 

Mr. Larsen added that the parking and event center are government-owned, meaning there will be no net revenue benefiting a private party. Any revenue generated will be reinvested, initially through bonds. He emphasized that there is no expectation of private profit from these two facilities, distinguishing this project from others. Since the project involves more than just a generally applicable tax, no private payments will be made, reinforcing the governmental nature of the facilities. Mr. Larsen concluded by stating that this distinction is important for the committee to understand.

Auditor Cannon inquired about which level of government would own the parking and event center, asking whether it would be the state or local government. Mr. Larsen explained that the parking and event center would be owned by the PID, and the revenue generated would not be able to go toward private parties. Auditor Cannon asked for clarification, noting that there are over 1,800 different government agencies and inquiring which specific entity would actually control the parking and event center when it is described as government-owned. Mr. Larsen clarified that the Point of the Mountain State Land Authority would own the parking and event center. Auditor Cannon clarified that the project would be state-owned, confirming it is not a local, city, or county project.

Mr. Larsen clarified that any revenue going to a private party would void their tax-exempt bonds. He emphasized that under the bond structure, this is not possible, highlighting that it is a critical aspect of the arrangement. Ms. Foxxe raised the concern that this arrangement might increase the risk for the state. Mr. Larsen explained that no state revenues are pledged, except for the tax increment increase from the surrounding development, which is intended to benefit the project. Ms. Foxxe suggested that there may still be an implied risk, particularly regarding reputation. Mr. Larsen clarified that the land use authority is separate from the state, with no claims on state revenues. He explained that POMSLA created a PID to ensure financial burdens fall on property owners. He emphasized that the offering document states there is no recourse to the state or other government entities in case of a shortfall, and while unforeseen circumstances are possible, it is highly unlikely the state would intervene. Auditor Cannon acknowledged that although House Bill 137 did not pass, discussions continue about bringing it back through a special session to address it with the Beehive Corporation and incorporate all of MIDA, including the Point of the Mountain and Inland Port Authority. She noted that this would elevate the project to a major component unit of the ACFR, clarifying the state's guarantee. While not disputing the current approach, she emphasized the need to monitor it, particularly as similar arrangements are discussed with universities, and raised concerns about separating the state’s guarantee in the future.

Mr. Larsen acknowledged that, in terms of size, it may be a consideration at some point, but emphasized that the statutes governing POMSLA, MIDA, and the Port Authority, as well as the proposed Beehive Corporation, make it clear that no state revenues are involved. He stressed that the intention is to explicitly inform every investor not to look to the state for recourse. Mr. Larsen noted that the rates and terms of these bonds reflect this, and investors are aware of it.

Auditor Cannon noted that since Colorado and Utah appear to be leading the way in this area, it remains an area of law that has yet to be fully tested. She expressed concern about how it would be applied if a project, hypothetically, did not perform well enough to repay the bonds, leaving investors at risk. Ms. Foxxe pointed out that the issue isn't just about risk for ratings. She emphasized that, even if the state isn't directly legally responsible, Utah has an excellent credit rating, and the only direction it could move is down.

Mr. Larsen explained that this type of financing is not limited to Utah and Colorado but is actually more common across states like Florida, California, and Texas. He mentioned that many states utilize similar financing methods, including entities like the Utah Housing Authority and charter schools. He noted that these should be considered separately from state-level financing.

Mr. Butterfield inquired about the rating of these bonds. Mr. Becker explained that the bonds are non-rated. Instead, they are traded over a spread from NMD, typically ranging between six and six and a half, and are tax-exempt senior bonds. Mr. Butterfield asked how that compares to the taxable rate. Mr. Becker explained that the taxable rate would be around 200 basis points, possibly plus an additional $2.50 or more. He noted that there are liquidity issues with taxable bonds that tax-exempt bonds don't face, which causes the relationship between taxable and tax-exempt rates to not be linear due to the tax impact. Mr. Becker explained that there are additional revenues anticipated above and beyond inflation, which could quickly help fill a surplus fund or pay off the debt. While refinancing these bonds is likely, they wouldn’t be held to maturity. He noted that investors bear the risk since the tax has not yet been generated. As property and sales taxes begin to come in, it is expected that these bonds can be refinanced, offering better returns, improved terms, and additional funds to invest in public infrastructure.

Mr. Butterfield noted that this is a satellite story and pointed out that the tax exemption is essentially a federal subsidy. He questioned whether, once the bonds are sold, they might also be granted funding. He raised concerns about the push for more efficient and effective government and whether these programs, though still new, would accumulate significant dollars quickly. He asked if there are any indications on the horizon regarding the future of these programs. Mr. McGee mentioned receiving an email from a banker in Idaho about concerns raised by Senators Crapo and others regarding the potential elimination of tax exemptions. He noted that while this issue has been discussed many times in his career, he’s more worried now. However, he believes there's little chance tax exemptions will be eliminated due to significant risks to the federal government.

Mr. Becker explained that the bonds are sized based on the property's development expectations, regardless of the project's specifics. He mentioned that last year, the high-yield market saw $15 billion in positive inputs, with Utah contributing around $1 billion. He noted that Utah’s high-growth areas, like MIDA and Inland Port, continue to attract significant interest, with bond offerings recently being oversubscribed. While he didn’t believe this would affect tax-rated issuers, he pointed out that the non-rated market is much larger, with no impact observed on the rated bonds.

Mr. Larsen explained that a key feature of these bonds is that there is no event of default if there is a shortfall. Unlike state-issued GO bonds, where a shortfall is considered an event of default, these bonds push that risk to the investor. He emphasized that if revenues fall short and debt service can't be paid, there is no expressed event of default. This structure helps him feel more comfortable, as it ensures the state isn't obligated to step in, protecting its reputation.

Mr. Baker explained that when he refers to a "runway," he means a situation where investors may not receive their payments for 20 or 30 years because the taxes haven't generated enough revenue to cover the payments. He noted that investors understand this risk when they buy the bonds, accepting the possibility that it could take 35 or 40 years to be paid back. He clarified that this scenario wouldn't benefit either the investor or the state, as it would indicate the project had underperformed, delaying payment.

Mr. Larsen explained that at the end of the runway, the bonds are considered "defeased." He clarified that as long as the required revenues have been delivered, the bonds are discharged and no longer outstanding. Mr. Slaugh asked a follow-up question regarding what happens to the PID and its assets once the bonds are fully paid off. Mr. Larsen explained that the PID can retain its existence to maintain ownership or operation of its assets. However, the expectation is that POMSLA would take over once the bonds are fully paid off, as there would be no outstanding debt. He clarified that while POMSLA, as the creating entity, would step in and assume control, there is no mandate dictating this transition. 

Auditor Cannon inquired about the property tax increment, asking who receives the 90% and 10%. She pointed out that typically, property taxes go to local governments. She asked if this was considered a state revenue source and whether all property taxes are being assessed by the state, without a county or city property tax. She also asked if the rates are the same and if all taxes are directed to the state.

Mr. Larsen provided a two-pronged answer to the question. He explained that, for this and many land use authority bonds, there is no increase in property taxes. Residents are not paying more than they otherwise would, and local taxes continue to be governed by their school district or county. What is being captured is the tax increment increase—additional revenue generated as new development occurs. While this revenue would typically go to local entities like the city, county, or school district, the argument is that these revenues wouldn't exist without the project itself.

Auditor Cannon clarified that the state does not pay local property taxes on state-owned buildings. Therefore, there is no tax being imposed on state-owned property. She expressed confusion regarding the 90/10 split, asking for clarification on what is being imposed, and emphasized that it is not being applied to state property but rather to residential and commercial properties. Mr. Booth clarified that the tax in question is not a property tax but a privilege tax, which functions similarly. He explained that the property tax increment is essentially replaced by the privilege tax increment. While they have different names, their function is the same, as both are based on the assessed value of improvements and cannot be applied simultaneously.

Mr. Larsen noted that the process for this project is slightly different from their usual approach. While the statute requires a bond resolution—which the PID has prepared but not yet adopted—it is scheduled for adoption next Thursday, and a copy has been provided. However, unlike past practice, the bond documents themselves were not included for review. He acknowledged that, typically, the treasurer is given 45 days to provide comments on the resolution or documents and suggested not requesting a shortened review period until the draft bond documents are made available to the board.

Mr. Slaugh suggested that, moving forward, having the bond documents available should be a prerequisite before convening this type of meeting. Mr. Larsen explained that while providing the bond documents was anticipated, it is not a statutory requirement. He noted that due to scheduling conflicts, the documents weren’t ready in time, but they didn’t want to disrupt the board’s calendar. He emphasized that, by statute, the board is required to review the authorizing resolution, which has been provided. Mr. Larsen stated that the board has full discretion to request the full 45-day review period once the bond documents are received. He clarified that he wasn’t trying to limit that authority but also wouldn’t suggest shortening the timeline until the documents are in hand. He emphasized the importance of first delivering the documents before making any such request. Mr. Slaugh asked what caused the delay in providing the bond documents. Mr. Larsen explained that the delay in providing the bond documents was due to finalizing revenue details from the event center and parking, as well as awaiting formal approval from POMSLA. Although two members were authorized to proceed, the documents had not yet been finalized. He was hesitant to send drafts that might change. He assured the board the documents would be completed before the upcoming Thursday and would align with the current presentation. He noted that while it’s been customary to share drafts, they weren’t shared this time because they weren’t ready.

Mr. Butterfield asked a follow-up question, noting that this is phase one of the project and inquiring how many phases are anticipated. Mr. Booth acknowledged the complexity of the question, explaining that phase one covers 100 acres. If the current development group performs successfully, they will be granted rights to an additional 100 acres. In total, if each phase is 100 acres, there would be six phases. However, he noted that some prospective users, like a hospital, may not fit within phase one and could trigger smaller, stand-alone phases outside the formal structure. He emphasized that defining phases depends on how they are categorized, making it difficult to specify the exact number of future phases.

Mr. Butterfield asked for clarification on the total financing amount, noting that $244 million represents the tax-exempt component, and inquired about the overall development cost. Mr. Booth estimated the total development cost to be approximately $4 billion, providing perspective on the proportion represented by the $244 million tax-exempt component.

Mr. Larsen explained that while there is no formal approval required, there is a 45-day comment period for the bond documents. He mentioned being cautious about sending them in advance of next Thursday, as the documents are still pending approval. He noted that they may request a shorter comment period if possible, but emphasized that the treasurer has the discretion to take the full 45 days. If no comments are received by a specified date, they are free to proceed, though the comment period is intended to allow for input. Treasurer Oaks noted that, if his calculations were correct, the deadline would be May 12th, assuming the process started today.

3. [bookmark: _Hlk178632564]Other Items of Business:

There were no other items of business to discuss.

Auditor Cannon made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Mr. Butterfield seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

The meeting was adjourned
